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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES

of the BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held at the Battisford Village Hall on 23rd November 2021 
       Present:
       Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

       Cllr J Cook (Vice Chairman)
       Cllr S Zethraeus
       Cllr J Wilson

       Cllr J Pope
       1 member of the public

       Parish Clerk T Davis
	2021/110
	CHAIRMAN`S WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING
	

	a.

b.

c.
	The Chair welcomed all to the meeting. No recording was advised.
Formal apologies were noted from Cllr C Nicholas, Dst Cllr D Pratt & Cty Cllr K Oakes and accepted by the Parish Councillors.

No declarations of Interest were declared
	

	2021/111
a.


	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 21st September 2021 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
Matters arising

It was noted that under item 2021/95 a. under Gardening & Maintenance Services, the name should be given. That it should be Cllr Pope not Cllr Wilson on item 2021/104 and there was a grammatical errors on 2021/95, 99 and 103. All were corrected by the Clerk on the paper copy and the minutes were AGREED with one abstention to include these corrections.
	

	2021/112
	CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR
	

	a.
	A resident was present and had shown an interest in becoming a councillor. A discussion took place and it was agreed that the resident would listen to this meeting and come to the next meeting to be co-opted if they liked it.
	

	2021/113
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – for members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak  
	

	a.
b.

c.
	Discussion took place with the resident regarding the school bus. It was pointed out that this would be a good issue to refer to County Councillor K Oakes.
Both the Cty & Dst Councillors were not present at the meeting and so the Council reviewed their reports. On reviewing the Cty Cllr’s report that had been sent, the provision of stopping areas for Lorries was something highlighted by Cllr Pope to refer to the Cty Cllr in relation to the current Suffolk County Council’s (SCC) consultation. The clerk to add to the Lorry Consultation and/or will email the Cty Cllr.

No matters arose in respect of the Dst Cllr’s report.
	CLERK

	2021/114

a.

b.

i.

ii.

c.
	Chair and Councillors Reports / Updates (on the night)

Chairman Report

The Chair briefly advised that Cheques had been signed to bring the Parish Council up to date, details had been given to the bank to update the bank accounts. Until the bank has updated its records the Parish Council has only cheques for payments.

Councillors Report(s)

Cllr J Pope advised that they are still waiting to hear about the pond

Cllr J Wilson advised that the noticeboards were all delivered on Friday and all were fine. Some noticeboards are going up shortly and relevant people have been notified. A short discussion took place in respect of key process for each noticeboard, which concluding in remaining the same.

Clerk Report

Accounts

The last Clerk sent off the forms for the reclaiming of VAT for last year, this can be found on item 2021/123 e.

I have prepared a budget for 2022-2023 for you to go through. I note that you had a large increase to bring you inline with current spending and costs last year. With that in mind I have kept the budget near to the same, I have given you new categories which I hope can be used for year on year comparison in future budgets. Not knowing the parish as I have just started, you may wish to change some the figures etc. In addition I am a little concerned about the wages in the last three years being consistently over budget and this might need to be looked at over the end of this financial year to see if hours are adequate for the running of all business of the Council, however this might be offset by the proposed meetings for next year (see note under meetings below). The draft Budget and Precept is under item 2021/123 f.

After looking at the accounts of last year and the cost of the Auditor, I would like to recommend Heelis and Lodge take over from SALC as the internal Auditor. They do a meticulous job and provide an easy to read report with recommendations. They are a well established company and one of the Auditor’s is an SLCC mentor and advisor. They are approximately half the cost of SALC. Item 2021/123 g.

Payments & Income

You will note that a number of payments have been made and need to be made following the last meeting. I hope this will bring the PC up-to-date and the Office running smoothly. These are items 2021/123 a. b. & c.

Bank

Following some visits to Councillors over November and some long phone calls we were able to forward all the details the Bank needed to update the mandate for the accounts. I am hoping we will all receive details of confirmation and instructions in the post in the next week or so. In the meantime Cheques are being used for payments.

Cemetery

I met with the member of the public who wishes to purchase a plot at the Cemetery as planned on 21st Oct. I was delighted to learn that they were born opposite the Cemetery. The member of the public wishes that, due to some confusion of burial sites, that a formal acceptance is sought for the position of the plot, this is agenda item 2021/120 a. 

Asset Register

I have updated the asset register. There are only the Dog bins & Litter bins to identify as it appears Battisford PC maybe paying for too many bins. Cllr Wicking has kindly photographed bins found which has been sent round in the Open Spaces and Woodland Document. This is listed under item 2021/123 d.

Printer and Office Costs

I have purchased some items from Viking Stationers for the running of the PC Office as well as for Cllr J Wilson who maintains the Noticeboards (item 2021/123 c.i.)

Meeting Dates for next year

Following in line with current commitments of the PC I have provided key dates for meetings only. This will cut costs for the PC, free up time for the Clerk to do more things and gives you the option of arranging EGM’s or committee meetings should you need them in the months without meetings.

Other

I have now obtained the signing, lighting and guarding qualification via SCC should you ever need advice on the need to set up road works eg: sign cleaning or other roadside work etc. This was a day’s training, fully funded by SCC and undertaken as part of my role with Offton & Willisham PC.

I also attended the free webinar put on by SALC for Broadcasting meetings to find out about hybrid meetings
	

	2021/115


	To Discuss Battisford Boundaries as set out by the Boundary Commission

The current boundary for Battisford along with the current Boundary Commission review was discussed by the Council. The most important part of the discussion resided against point 135 of the review which seemed in direct contradiction to information previously advised by the Boundary Commission. It was considered by the council that a letter was to be written to the Boundary Commission requesting clarification on the process of changing the boundary, as it appears the change requested by Battisford PC to incorporate the Bowl Meadow Development had not been addressed in this review by the Boundary Commission. It was AGREED for the Clerk to write to the Boundary Commission and obtain past correspondence written in 2019 ready for the next meeting.
	CLERK

	2021/116
	To Discuss Mobile Post Office

This item was to highlight that a mobile post office was available and discussion took place on if the mobile post office could stop in Battisford. It was AGREED that the clerk would contact Royal Mail to find out.
	CLERK

	2021/117
a.

b.

c.
	Planning Consultation Requests Received for Battisford 
DC/21/05833
This planning item was discussed.

No Comment to be made to BMSDC for this item

DC/21/05948

This planning item was discussed.

No Comment to be made to BMSDC for this item

BMSDC HLS (Housing Land Supply) Consultation
This was noted by Council


	CLERK

CLERK



	2021/118
a.

b.
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative (Cllr Cook)
The report was provided by Cllr J Cook.

Cllr J Cook advised that the averages are staying around the same and that he had not been able to obtain a clear answer on when the radar starts to read the speed of a vehicle.
On Mill Road in October-November 2021

04.10.21- 10.11.21 readings for 8,175 Vehicles
Maximum Speed of 60MPH recorded on 12th October 2021 @00.55am

Speed Limit is 30mph

85th Percentile Speed:       33.5mph up from 32.7mph in Jan-Feb 2021
50th Percentile Speed:       27.6mph up from 26.8mph in Jan-Feb 2021

Average Speed:                  26.9mph up from 25.5mph in Jan-Feb 2021
% Drivers over the speed limit:    31.3% up from 25.3% in Jan-Feb 2021
The Average Speeder:      34.0mph up from 33.8mph in Jan-Feb 2021
ANPR

Cllr J Cook reported that everything had been applied for and the Council just need to wait to hear about their application.
	

	2021/119
a.

b.

c.

d.

e.

f.


	ENVIRONMENTAL/ FACILITY/ ASSET MATTERS
To discuss Resident email regarding environmental concern near Mill Rd

BMSDC report No.BMCU373500855 
A discussion took place in regards to the residents email. It was confirmed that it had been reported by the Clerk to BMSDC, which had been forwarded to their planning dept who are yet to respond. The council speculated on if this was a matter for the Environment Agency. After further discussion, it was AGREED that the Clerk would chase this with planning.
To discuss The Green Play Area ROSPA report

The report from ROSPA was discussed. It was AGREED that the Clerk would obtain three quotes for repairs to the playground based on details given in the report.
To discuss monthly health and safety checks in the park (Cllr J Cook report)

Cllr J Cook had been investigating this and provided a report for the Councillors. It was highlighted that best practice was to have weekly visual checks, quarterly checks using a risk assessment and the annual check currently carried out by ROSPR. Discussion took place in respect of what and how to undertake a risk assessment and to formulate a coherent safety policy for the Play Area on the Green. It was agreed that a resident who was qualified in this field be contacted and that the Chair would take a lead on this task with a view to provide a risk assessment and policy by January’s meeting.
To discuss a Winter Tree Check
Councillors were happy to undertake the annual tree check of the Village Green and Cemetery for this year. Dates were discussed, it was AGREED councillors will organise themselves.
Update on the Bowl Meadow Development
It was confirmed by residents that the communal areas of the Bowl Meadow Development were owned by Ruby Homes, who will maintain the areas as they are paid to do so by the homeowners.
To discuss information given by Dst Cllr D Pratt on Decarbonisation
This was moved to the next meeting when Cllr D Pratt would be in attendance.
	CLERK

CLERK

CHAIR

CLLRS

JANUARY

	2021/120
a.

b.
	MATTERS RELATING TO THE CEMETERY
To confirm site of future plot number for member of the public 
The Clerk relayed the current situation to the Council and the preferred site. It was AGREED by the Parish Council that this site would be fine.
To receive up-date on Cemetery maintenance
Following the assessment, 5 graves were identified as in need of some repair. All had been cordoned off and a contact number provided for anyone visiting. The Clerk will now need to contact the relatives to advise them of the need for repair.

Cllr S Zethraeus confirmed that rewilding was going well. The Tree Warden had recommended and can supply suitable trees. Cllr S Zethraeus asked for some help in planting the trees when they arrive, with the Hedge being looked at later next year.
	CLERK



	2021/121
a.

b.

c.


	PLATINUM CELEBRATIONS 2022
Village Fete 5th July 2022
The Chair confirmed there will be a marquee and some funding might be applied for.
Beacon Lighting 2nd June 2022
It was agreed that this might be an event organised by a separate group to the Parish Council
The Queens Canopy
This was moved to the next meeting
	

	2021/122
a.

b.


	GOVERNANCE and PROTOCOLS
BPC Emergency Plan review (Cllr Wicking) – deferred from last meeting

It was Agreed that the Council will re-adopt the existing plan with a review to take place next year.
To Discuss moving forward with the Neighbourhood Plan
The Council were tentative to discuss this matter in light of new information provided by Cty Cllr K Oakes at the last meeting. Especially as both Cty and Dst Cllrs were not in attendance this evening. The Clerk advised that a review had been done recently in The Clerk magazine on the last 10yrs since the Neighbourhood Plan had been created. It was agreed that the Clerk would forward a copy of the articles for the Council and that an EGM would be created at a later date with a view to discuss just this matter.
	CLERK

	2021/123
a.

b.

c.

d.

e.

f.

g.


	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Advise of urgent Cheque Payments Made after the 19th October 2021

i. SALC Internal Audit – £238.80 (Due August)

ii. Top Garden Services - £432.00 (cutting in Aug & Sept)

iii. Final Wages N Glading - £330.98

iv. BVHMC (Village Hall Hire) - £100.00

To Advise of Income received up to 31st October 2021

i. BMSDC CIL payment relating to DC/21/00499 - £349.85

To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in November 2021

i. Viking Stationary - £83.49

ii. Clerk wages for payment on 30th November - £299.78

iii. Clerk Office Allowance & Mileage - £89.55

iv. SALC Cemetery Training - £48.00

v. Top Garden Services cutting in October - £216.00

vi. ROSPA Play Safety Report - £111.60

It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed for All payments to be made. 
To review and approve Asset Register subject to Bin amendment

It was at this time that a proposal to extend the meeting over the Standing Orders time of 2hrs was made, and this was Unanimously AGREED.

The Asset Register was discussed at length and AGREED. The subject of the correct number of Litter Bins and Dog Waste Bins was clarified and the Clerk was asked to contact BMSDC in respect of an overbilling.
To review and approve VAT reclaim for £309.99 for financial year 2020-2021

The VAT reclaim was accepted and APPROVED
To discuss and approve PRECEPT & Budget for financial year 2022-2023

The Budget the Clerk had formulated was AGREED in principle and due to the late hour it was decided the final precept would be discussed at the next meeting in January 2022.
To discuss and approve Internal Auditor for financial year 2022-2023
As mentioned in the Clerk report, the choice of Auditor for the next financial year was discussed. It was AGREED that Heelis & Lodge would be the internal Auditor.
	CHAIR, CLLR ZETHRAEUS,
CLERK

CLERK

CLERK

CLERK

	2021/124
a.

b.
	EXCLUDED ITEM – Employment matters (Holiday & Leaving Dates)
It was confirmed by the Chair that this matter was of a sensitive nature and to be heard after the Public were excluded (Public Bodies Admission to meetings Act 1960). This was unanimously AGREED. The resident kindly left.

The Clerk/RFO holiday was discussed and agreed. 

Final pay and leaving details were reviewed and confirmed for the previous Clerk.
	CLERK

CLERK

	2021/125
	To Discuss and Set Dates for Parish Council meetings in 2022
The Proposed dates suggested by the Clerk were discussed. It was AGREED that these dates would be kept, along with two provisional dates to be relayed to the Village Hall in case of EGM’s in the spring and summer. 
Tues 18th January 2022

Tues 15th March 2022

(Tues 19th April 2022 Provisional)
Tues 17th May 2022 (AVM the same evening)

(Tues 21st June 2022 Provisional)
Tues 19th Jul 2022

Tues 20th Sept 2022

Tues 15th Nov 2022
	CLERK

	2021/126
	Items for the next agenda

NEXT MEETING 18th January 2022 at 7pm in the Battisford Village Hall
	


DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS (for up to date information please see BPC website)
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk/battisford-parish-council/meetings/
The meeting closed at 9.30 pm
Addendum – Reports

Suffolk County Council – Cllr K Oakes
Cabinet to study £50 million plan to boost Suffolk bus services

On October 7th it was announced that wider coverage, cheaper fares, improved ticketing, and better evening and weekend services are among proposals forming part of a £50 million plan.

Subject to approval by the Suffolk County Council Cabinet, the Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP) will be submitted to the Government by the end of the month.

Following on from the submission of the BSIP, the council, bus operators and other stakeholders will be working together to establish a countywide Enhanced Partnership.

This will enable the BSIP proposals to be delivered, building on experience gained from the existing Ipswich Quality Bus Partnership.

The funding bid is being made to the government’s £3 billion fund under its Bus Back Better national bus strategy for England.

Suffolk County Council will be asking for a minimum of £50m over three years - £15m each for the first two years and £20m for the third.

A report to Cabinet members said:
“The Bus Back Better National Bus Strategy provides a real opportunity to be ambitious in delivering a bus service for Suffolk that will support sustainable transport and the Council’s carbon reduction ambitions.”

Other proposed features include:

· Reviewing service frequency on Suffolk’s key corridors, including evenings and weekend services

· Simplified services - including regular timetabled buses and 'demand-responsive' services

· Expanding the experimental Katch electric demand-responsive bus, which is currently being piloted between Framlingham and Campsea Ashe for Wickham Market station to other rural areas

· Identify and implement bus priority opportunities and changes to parking on key corridors, with particular focus on the ‘last mile’ where buses are delayed by congestion approaching key destinations

· Lower fares for those aged up to 25

· Contactless touch-on and touch-off ticketing and daily fare caps

· Multi-operator ticketing o Expanding rail and bus ticket options (PlusBus)

· Develop existing park and ride sites as mobility hubs and identify new ones to serve rural areas or new development sites o Explore merging Ipswich's two bus stations into one main hub

Read the:

· Bus Back Better strategy for England (GOV.UK)

New discoveries of Suffolk’s Anglo-Saxon past unearthed in the Deben Valley

It was announced on October 11th that archaeologists had uncovered evidence of settlement and community 1,400 years ago at the time of the earliest East Anglian kings.

Archaeological excavation near Rendlesham is adding to Suffolk’s rich history, with archaeologists uncovering evidence of settlement and community 1,400 years ago at the time of the earliest East Anglian kings.

The discoveries have come as part of the community archaeology project Rendlesham Revealed: Anglo-Saxon Life in South-East Suffolk, run by Suffolk County Council Archaeological Service and funded by the National Lottery Heritage Fund, who awarded a grant of £517,300 for the four-year project.

Summer 2021 saw the first season of archaeological excavation, which uncovered the remains of buildings and pits over a wide area indicating an extensive settlement whose inhabitants were engaged in farming and craft working. Evidence that helps build up a picture of everyday life over 14 centuries ago includes:

· bones from butchered cattle, sheep and pigs, indicating the types of livestock that were kept and the meat that was eaten

· items associated with spinning and weaving, including spindle whorls and loomweights

· melted metal fragments and slag which indicate iron smithing and the manufacture of copper-alloy objects

· pottery vessels for cooking and storage

· items of dress, including a copper-alloy brooch and buckle

Soil samples were also taken which will give evidence of crop farming and the local environment of the past.

Discoveries of other periods of history were also made:

· field boundary ditches and pits pointing to agriculture and activity in the Bronze Age

· a settlement enclosure of the Iron Age

· a First World War training trench, probably dug by a battalion of the Territorial Force in 1914 or early 1915

The excavation was undertaken by local volunteers under the guidance of a small expert team co-ordinated by Suffolk County Council Archaeological Service and staff from the Suffolk Office of Cotswold Archaeology. More than 150 volunteers from the local community contributed to the summer’s fieldwork, including from Suffolk Family Carers, Suffolk Mind and the local Rendlesham and Eyke primary schools.

This season’s fieldwork at Rendlesham is now over and the excavations have been backfilled. Work has begun on analysis of the finds with provisional results expected in Spring 2022.

The next season of archaeological fieldwork will take place in Summer 2022 and local people will again be able to sign up and volunteer.

To find out more about the Rendlesham Revealed project visit heritage.suffolk.gov.uk/rendlesham
 

MPs from Norfolk, Suffolk and Essex and County Councillors, unite to protect the countryside and communities from the worst impacts of new pylons and cables

It was announced on October 12th that the Off Shore Electricity Grid Task Force (OffSET) has been set up to review and respond to the Government’s Offshore Network Transmission Review (OTNR).

A new group of MPs from across the region, under the chairmanship of Sir Bernard Jenkin, and including County Councillors from the region, has been set up to ensure that the emerging proposals of the Government’s Offshore Network Transmission Review (OTNR), and proposals to change the Nationally Significant infrastructure Planning regime, are effectively scrutinised.

The Off Shore Electricity Grid Task Force (OffSET) supports the government's commitment to meet the target of Net Zero by 2050, and the aspiration to deliver 40GW of Offshore Wind, by 2030. However, this will result in a succession of electricity generation and connection projects in Norfolk, Suffolk, and Essex, over the coming decades, which will have significant impacts on the environment and communities of the region.

The group believes that these ambitions and targets cannot be met, on an "at any cost" basis. Therefore, the further development of the onshore transmission system, and the connection of offshore wind farms, and interconnectors, will require a new deal for communities and the environment. It remains a key priority that we speed up the Government’s timetable to transition to the offshore transmission system, in order to protect our communities from the damaging effects of multiple cable corridors.

As well as scrutinising and responding to new policies and initiatives, the group will be a contact point for Ministers and senior officials, as well as for the National Grid, Crown Estate, and Ofgem, to engage with Regional Leaders. The group will also be inviting key stakeholders and community groups to meet with them, to better understand the impacts, and opportunities, of Net Zero transmission and generation infrastructure in the region.

OffSET’s mission statement:
“OffSET exists to promote strategic leadership of the development of a coordinated offshore electricity grid, to address the need for increased grid capacity which off-shore wind, coastal new nuclear, and international interconnectors will demand, while standing up for the countryside of East Anglia so that the welcome transition to net zero electricity generation does not do unnecessary damage to our communities or the environment.”

James Cartlidge MP, South Suffolk, said:
“OffSET will play a vital role in ensuring that our region’s voice is heard in the national conversation about how we boost the output of renewable energy. I am proud of the huge contribution that our region is making to reaching our net zero targets, but this cannot come at a disproportionate cost to our beautiful countryside. It is vital that at all times we balance the need to reinforce the electricity grid against minimising detriment to our landscape, e.g. by using undersea cables and undergrounding through sensitive landscapes.”

The Rt Hon Therese Coffey MP, Suffolk Coastal, said:
“Whilst integrating multiple projects is undoubtedly the right thing to do, rather than having separate connections, it’s essential our precious landscapes and communities are protected by placing the infrastructure in the appropriate place, preferably on brownfield land, like Bradwell.” 
Suffolk businesses work hard to ensure we achieve net zero carbon by 2030.

Creating the Greenest County Awards 2021 sponsors show how they are making a difference.

Suffolk facilities management company Vertas, Opus People Solutions and design and property consultants Concertus are coming together to sponsor Suffolk’s Creating the Greenest County Awards, taking place on 12 November at The Hold in Ipswich.

As we approach the United Nations COP26 event in November, all three companies are working hard to improve their environmental credentials and help Suffolk move towards its net zero carbon 2030 target.

Vertas has committed to minimising the impact of its operations on the environment, particularly emissions to air, land and water, and continually improving its environmental performance. Driving positive change through its supply chain has eliminated the use of single use plastic cutlery throughout its sites, instead using wooden alternatives, removing over 1,000,000 plastic items a year.

Vertas has also focused on eliminating the waste it produces, over the last 12 months it has collected 18,720 litres of cooking oil to turn into biodiesel and recycled 500,000 kilos of waste paper back into paper products, which is the equivalent of saving 8,500 trees.

Opus has recently achieved ISO14001 certification for environmental management, offering green travel discounts, a Cycle 2 Work scheme and ensuring printed materials are made from recyclable/sustainable materials and come from environmentally responsible suppliers to encourage positive change.

Concertus is passionate about using sustainable design to reduce its carbon footprint whilst delivering the best engineered solutions for the built environment. Adopting the approach of Fabric First, it is committed to recommend environmentally friendly and sustainable materials, and is currently delivering two Passivhaus certified care homes – Hockliffe Road (one of the first registered Passivhaus care homes in the UK) and Steppingley Road (the largest registered Passivhaus care provision in the UK).

Nominations for the Awards are now open and have been extended to close on Thursday 21 October 2021. Nominations can be submitted online at greensuffolk.org/awards 
Suffolk continues to create the greenest county with £150,000 for new trees

It was announced on October 15th that a joint bid by a number of Suffolk’s authorities has secured funding from the Forestry Commission to plant around 3,000 trees this coming planting season.

Suffolk County Council submitted the bid on behalf of itself, Ipswich Borough Council, Babergh District Council, Mid Suffolk District Council and West Suffolk District Council. The successful bid will see £149,712.55 come into the county for new trees, from the Local Authority Treescapes Fund.

The fund targets treescapes that have been neglected or suffered damage in the past, including disused and vacant community spaces and those affected by tree diseases such as ash dieback. The locations are chosen where they are likely to be experienced directly by people, as well as on improving the age structure of trees in all the project areas.

One of the interesting methods being adopted to re-establish woodland as part of this project, is the Miyawaki method.

It is regarded as one of the most effective tree planting methods for creating cover quickly on neglected land, or land that has previously been used for construction or agriculture. It uses natural principles, such as using trees already native to the area and replicating natural regeneration processes, and is particularly effective in the urban environment.

Councillor Richard Rout, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and Environment at Suffolk County Council, said:
“I’m delighted to have secured this funding, as it means Suffolk will benefit from even more tree planting this coming season and we can make more progress towards the county’s joint ambition of Net Zero by 2030. We are also supporting our wildlife and biodiversity, and offering more green spaces for people to get in touch with nature and support their health and wellbeing.

“Last year, the county council committed £228,000 to treeplanting and hedgerows, with 100,000 planted already and the same amount to be planted this coming season. With the Suffolk Tree Warden Network, we are following the ‘right tree, right place’ policy, to be sure that the planting is effective and has the best chance of establishing itself.”

One example of tree-planting with this project, is the planting of over 100 trees at Needham Lake. The lake is actually a flooded gravel pit close to Needham Market, with part of the site a nature reserve with wetland areas, meadows and a small woodland. The project will create an area of wet woodland alongside the river to link two small, wooded areas together. The trees will include Alder, Downy Birch, White and Grey Willow.

The planting will also contribute to Suffolk’s commitment to support the Queen’s Green Canopy project. Suffolk is working towards linking up existing woodland with the planting of new trees and hedges to connect communities and encourage natural corridors for biodiversity, aiming to plant a tree for every resident.

Councillor Jessica Fleming, Cabinet Member for Environment at Mid Suffolk District Council:
“This is welcome news and a vital step in achieving our biodiversity ambitions for the district – protecting and strengthening our plant life and wildlife.

“Covid has highlighted the importance of our green spaces and nature, and their impact on our wellbeing, more than ever before – with our Needham Lake site, set to receive new trees thanks to this funding, having also been ranked Visit England’s 12th most visited free tourist attraction in the UK during 2020.”

Lorry Route Plan review in Suffolk

The technical and community led review of lorry routes that considers changes to the highway network since the plan was updated in 2011.

The technical and community led review of lorry routes that considers changes to the highway network since the plan was updated in 2011. This includes:

· new strategic roads

· new Lorry Watch areas

· Air Quality Management Areas in Suffolk

Councillor Richard Smith MVO, Suffolk County Council’s Cabinet Member for Economic Development, Transport Strategy and Waste responsible for the ongoing review of the county’s Lorry Route Plan.

The review will involve two parts and will update and validate the County Council’s existing lorry route network plan

The technical review is currently taking place. It'll look at a range of evidence including:

· Collision records and traffic data

· Traffic Regulation Orders (TROs) for weight, width and height restrictions

· The resilient road network and its strategic road network diversions as well as GPS data – showing the origin and destination of trips, routes taken and the locations of building strikes

· Public complaints

· Data from Lorry Watch schemes

Community led review

The community led review will run from 22 October 2021 to 17 December 2021.
Suffolk County Council is seeking the views of Parish and Town Councils about their local issues and intelligence.

Information will be gathered by a survey sent to all of Suffolk’s Parish and Town Councils and their County Councillor will then be asked to endorse the key issues for their area. Each local council will be limited to three issues within their community to ensure fair and equal representation across the county.

The review will be completed in Spring 2022 where the County Council plan to publish a new interactive Lorry Route map.
For more information click here: Lorry Route Plan review in Suffolk | Suffolk County Council
District Cllr Report  - Mid Suffolk District Cllr D Pratt
Extraordinary MSDC Meeting

An extraordinary council meeting was held on Monday the 18th of October to discuss two motions proposed by the Green and Liberal Democrat group carried over from the previous meeting. Firstly, a motion to reduce light pollution caused by streetlighting was passed with only one vote against. The motion seeks to reduce the impacts of light pollution from existing council-owned streetlights and in new developments through planning. Secondly a motion to object to the Government’s proposal to introduce voter photo ID requirements at polling stations was also passed but only by a very narrow margin.
Joint Local Plan

The Inspectors have paused the examination for the Joint Local Plan for 6 months.  This is to allow officers to re-consult and further clarify the spatial strategy and review part of the evidence base.  There are some concerns about the housing allocations.
Tree for Life Scheme

The tree for life scheme for new parents has been launched. Applications for 2021 are now open having been delayed because of Covid-19.  Applications can be made on the council’s website before 10th January 2022.
Community Infrastructure Levy 
The Council has made a bi-annual payment of CIL funds to the parish councils – amounting to over £1M across 47 different town and parish councils.   
Locality Funding Awards

There is still funding from the annual locality awards.  Amounts of £250 or more are available to local community groups and organisations. Please encourage groups in the village to contact us for an application form or telephone for further information and help in applying. Projects funded this year currently include contributions towards a wildlife pond at Great Bricett’s community woodland, a Wildlife Survey for Barking Tye and new noticeboards in Battisford.

Five-Year Housing Land Supply

Mid Suffolk District Councils have published their draft five-year housing land supply statements – outlining the anticipated supply of new homes between now and 2026. The National Planning Policy Framework requires both councils to identify and update annually a supply of specific deliverable sites which are capable of providing a minimum of five years’ worth of housing against their housing requirement. The draft Housing Land Supply Position Statement indicates that MSDC can meet the statutory housing requirement with 9.54-years’ worth of housing in Mid Suffolk
	Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
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